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Production Research Advisory Board (PRAB)

Meeting Minutes of August 2, 2018
MSU SVREC, Frankenmuth, Michigan 48734
PRAB Members in attendance:

1. Dan Hensler, Chairman, ADM 


MBS

2. John Cnudde, CPS



MBS

3. Keith Martus 




MBS

4. 





MBS





5. Kevin Noffsinger



MBC - District 1




6. Mark Reif 




MBC – District 2
7. Greg Ackerman




MBC – District 3
8. Clint Stoutenburg



MBC – District 4


9.  





MBC – District 5-Alternate


10. Ross Voelker




MBC – District 6-Alternate
11. Amy Sweeney                                                              MBS - Alternate

12. Scott DeVuyst




MBS - Alternate


Others in attendance:

Joe Cramer




MBC Executive Director

Greg Varner




PRAB Director of Research 

Scott Bales




MSU

Dr. Jim Kelly




MSU

Dr. Karen Cichy




USDA-ARS

Dr. Andrew Wiresma



MSU

Steve Ewald




MBC, At Large

Neil French




MBC, Shipper Representative

Chairman Dan Hensler called the meeting to order at 9:40 am.    
As is custom at the August PRAB meeting, Chairman Hensler relinquished the chair to E.D. Cramer for the purpose of electing a chair for FY 18-19.  Cramer opened the floor for nominations.  Noffsinger nominated Hensler and moved to close nominations and cast a unanimous ballot for Hensler.  Martus supported.  Motion carried.  Hensler resumed the chair.     

APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  Chairman Hensler asked to make agenda item7-i Harvest Aids.  A motion was made by Martus to approve the agenda including that addition of 7-i.  Noffsinger supported the motion.  Motion passed. 
MINUTES:  Meeting Minutes from March 7, 2018 were presented for review.  Noffsinger moved to accept the minutes as printed.  The motion was supported by Cnudde.  Motion passed.          
FINANCIALS:  Cramer presented and reviewed YTD financial reports including budget comparison.  Cramer commented on both revenue and expenses including expectations for the balance of the fiscal year.  DeVuyst moved to accept the financial reports.  Ackerman supported.  Motion passed.
Cramer then presented a budget for FY 2018-19 that included revenue based on a 4.0 million bags assessment collection, Bean and Beet Day income reflective of recent years and a conservative Research Income expectation totaling $75,000 for total revenue of $163,000.  Expenses roughly mirrored last year’s budget except for a new line item called Contract-PRAB-MSU.  This line places $26,740 for the late year cost of the newly created MSU Dry Bean Specialist position as per our agreement.  Expenses in the proposal total $159,514.  Discussion following including the recognition of need for a different plot combine.  It was concluded that we should budget $100,000 for this potential expense.  This addition leaves us with a -$103,486 net for FY 2018-19.  Martus moved to accept the budget with the -$103,486 net.  Cnudde supported.  Motion carried.      

 Agreements
· Cramer included a copy of the recently renewed agreement between MDARD and MBC-PRAB informationally. 

· and a copy of the new Dry Bean Specialist agreement between MSU and the MBC. 

2018 Research Overview

· Greg Varner, Research Director
· Planted 12 research plots between May 31 and June 14

· Bay, Gratiot and Montcalm plots look good to excellent

· Huron and Sanilac look good but could use some rain

· Both ProVita nurseries look good

· 1/3-1/2 of the nursery at Atwater Farms was lost to wind damaged

· White mold and anthracnose trails are located on Greg’s farm and MRC again this year.

· Greg remains optimistic about the potential of this year’s crop assuming timely rains take the crop to maturity. 

· other research projects include a white mold treatment and some weed control products used in post applications 

· Drought conditions around the production area that have existed to date will delay maturity

· Dr. Sprague is addressing chemical resistant weeds 

· Dr. Jim Kelly, MSU Dry Bean Breeder
· Dr. Kelly reviewed his on-going variety research currently underway at the SVREC and the MRC.  SVREC plots were planted in dry conditions on June 1.  Rains totaled 1.5 inches in June and app. 2 inches in July.  Plots look good.  MRC research focuses on large seeded beans.  The combination of properly managed irrigation and more focused, timely attention by farm management has this location in great shape.  

· Dr. Kelly shared a presentation that he gave in California last week at a gathering of all the US based dry bean breeders.  Cramer will forward a copy electronically.  

· Dr. Kelly reviewed the long list of universities that have historically housed strong dry bean breeding programs but have opted not to fill those positions when retirement or change occurs.  Of note, Colorado State, Idaho, and Puerto Rico.  This dire situation leaves only Nebraska, North Dakota and of course Michigan State with strong programs.  

· Dr. Kelly reviewed the annual spend NH Bean Growers are investing in dry bean research as per their annual report.  Dr. Kelly reminded us that in contrast, the investment in Michigan is based on levels set in the mid 70’s.  He passionately encouraged us to re-think our priorities and fund research at a competitive level.     

· MSU has launched a search for his replacement.  

· Dr. Andrew Wiersma, MSU - Dr. Wiersma introduced himself and offered a very informative presentation covering his wide ranging dry bean research.  Dr. Wiersma presented results of his Dry Bean Anthracnose research which has identified black bean lines resistant to the new 109 Race of dry bean anthracnose in Northern Michigan. Another research area he is working on is nitrogen fixation that could help growers reduce input nitrogen usage and cost.  

· Dr. Karen Cichy, USDA ARS - Dr. Cichy has plot research located at SVREC, the MRC and an organic plot at Sattelburg’s.   Her work includes very interesting sensory research while continuing to study canning quality, color retention, etc.

· Scott Bales, MSU - Scott Bales current research project is studying dry bean sensitivity to plant growth regulators.  Dicamba drift is expected to be an ever-increasing issue for dry bean growers.

· The 2018 Dry Bean Plot Tour schedule was passed out

· Varner alerted growers to higher than usual western bean cutworm trap counts in northeastern Michigan.  He will continue to monitor and advise.  

· FY 2018-2019 PRAB meetings will take place in January, March and August.
· PRAB members engaged in a lengthy discussion regarding harvest aids.  Among the limited options are glyphosate.  Cramer opened the conversation by recognizing a MBS-MBC letter intended to discourage the use of glyphosate in favor of other options.  PRAB members cautioned that this letter taken out of context would/has lead to the (eventual) loss of what has become an already short list of important management options.  Cramer will correct the message.                          

Project Greeen Priorities – Varner will review and make recommendations at our next meeting. 

With no further business, Chairman Hensler adjourned the meeting at 12:30.    

Respectfully submitted,

   Joe Cramer

Joe Cramer, MBC E.S. 
